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Message from the SED 
FSA is temporarily restricting in-person visits for numerous Service 
Centers in Arkansas because of elevated rates of coronavirus 
community spread, but employees will continue to assist 
agricultural producers with programs and services. For Service 
Center information, visit https://offices.sc.egov.usda.gov/locator/app 

I would like to thank all the eligible producers that participated in the 
County Communities Elections this year. County committee 
members are a critical component of the day-to-day operations of 
our Agency. They help deliver programs at the county level and 
work to serve the needs of all local producers. All recently elected 
county committee members will take office in January 2021. 

Please be aware that USDA is increasing incentive payments for 
practices installed on land enrolled in the Continuous Conservation 
Reserve Program (CRP). FSA is upping the Practice Incentive 
Payment for installing practices, from 5 percent to 20 percent. 
Additionally, producers will receive a 10 percent incentive payment 
for water quality practices on land enrolled in CRP’s continuous 
signup.  
 
As the Holiday Season is upon us, Arkansas FSA would like to 
extend best wishes to all. Have a safe Holiday Season and we wish 

https://content.govdelivery.com/accounts/USFSA/bulletins/2b14836
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/ar
https://offices.sc.egov.usda.gov/locator/app


 
Administrative Officer:  
Sharon Baker 
 
Farm Programs:  
Terri McManus 
 
Farm Loan Programs:  
Lori Lavender 
 
Please contact your local FSA 
Office for questions specific to 
your operation or county. To 
find contact information for 
your local office go to 
www.fsa.usda.gov/ar. 

you a New Year full of success. We value our relationship with all 
our customers and look forward to working with you in the future. 
 
For additional questions and assistance, contact your local USDA 
service center. To locate your local FSA office, visit 
farmers.gov/service-locator. 

Until Next time… 

 
Sign in/Sign up for an Online Account 
Farmers, ranchers and agricultural producers have online options 
to access USDA programs. Through USDA’s new streamlined 
process, producers doing business as an individual can now 
register, track and manage their applications for the Market 
Facilitation Program (MFP) on the secure and convenient 
farmers.gov. Producers doing business as an individual first need 
to sign up for the Level 2 eAuthentication access. Currently USDA 
eAuthentication does not have the mechanism to issue accounts to 
businesses, corporations, other entities or for anyone acting on 
behalf of another individual or entity. 

• Step 1: Create and online account at www.eauth.usda.gov 
 
• Step 2: Complete identity verification by either using the online 
self-service identity verification method or by completing the identity 
verification in-person at your USDA Service Center.  
 
• Step 3: You’re enrolled  
 
• Step 4: Contact your local USDA Service Center to have your new 
Level 2 account linked with your USDA customer record 
 
• Step 5: You’re ready to Log In 

Or go to your local USDA Service Center and our supportive staff 
will help you sign up for Level 2 Access right in the office! They will 
get you online so you can create an online account at 
farmers.gov/sign-in. You’ll complete identity verification right on the 
spot. You’re enrolled! Users with a secure Level 2 eAuthentication 
ID linked to their USDA customer record can apply for select USDA 
programs, view and print farm maps and farm records data. 
Enrolling is easy! Visit farmers.gov/sign-in to learn more. 

To locate a service center near you or use online services not 
requiring eAuthentication access, visit farmers.gov. For technical 
assistance, call the eAuthentication help desk at 1-800-457-3642. 

 

 
Is the Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program Right 
for You? 
Farmers and ranchers rely on crop insurance to protect themselves from disasters and unforeseen 
events, but not all crops are insurable through the USDA’s Risk Management Agency. The Farm 
Service Agency’s (FSA) Noninsured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP) provides producers 
another option to obtain coverage against disaster for these crops. NAP provides financial 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/ar
http://www.eauth.usda.gov/


assistance to producers of non-insured crops impacted by natural disasters that result in lower 
yields, crop losses, or prevents crop planting. 

Commercially produced crops and agricultural commodities for which crop insurance is not available 
are generally eligible for NAP. Eligible crops include those grown specifically for food, fiber, 
livestock consumption, biofuel or biobased products, or be commodities such as value loss crops 
like Christmas trees and ornamental nursery, honey, maple sap, and many others. Contact your 
FSA office to see which crops are eligible in your state and county. 

Eligible causes of loss include drought, freeze, hail, excessive moisture, excessive wind or 
hurricanes, earthquake, flood. These events must occur during the NAP policy coverage period, 
before or during harvest, and the disaster must directly affect the eligible crop. For guidance on 
causes of loss not listed, contact your local FSA county office. 

Interested producers must apply for coverage using FSA form CCC-471, “Application for Coverage,” 
and pay the applicable service fee at the FSA office where their farm records are maintained. These 
must be filed by the application closing date. Closing dates vary by crop, so it is important to contact 
your local FSA office as soon as possible to ensure you don’t miss an application closing date.  
At the time of application, each producer will be provided a copy of the NAP Basic Provisions, which 
describes how NAP works and all the requirements you must follow to maintain NAP coverage. 
NAP participants must provide accurate annual reports of their production in non-loss years to 
ensure their NAP coverage is beneficial to their individual operation. 

Producers are required to pay service fees which vary depending on the number of crops and 
number of counties your operation is located in. The NAP service fee is the lesser of $325 per crop 
or $825 per producer per administrative county, not to exceed a total of $1,950 for a producer with 
farming interests in multiple counties. Premiums also apply when producers elect higher levels of 
coverage with a maximum premium of $15,750 per person or legal entity depending on the 
maximum payment limitation that may apply to the NAP covered producer. The service fee can be 
waived for beginning, qualifying veteran, and limited resource farmers and rancher., These farmers 
and ranchers can also receive a 50 percent reduction in the premium. 

For more detailed information on NAP, download the NAP Fact Sheet. To get started with NAP, we 
recommend you contact your local USDA service center. 

 
USDA to Open Signup for the Conservation Reserve Program 
and CRP Grasslands in Early 2021 
USDA today announced the 2021 signup periods for general Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) 
and CRP Grasslands offers. General signup for CRP will be open from January 4, 2021 to February 
12, 2012; signup for CRP Grasslands runs from March 15, 2021 to April 23, 2021. Both programs 
are competitive and provide annual rental payments for land devoted to conservation purposes. 

CRP and the many focused programs that come under it, like CRP Grasslands, are some of the 
most critical tools to help producers better manage their operations while conserving natural 
resources. CRP has proven to protect the Nation’s valuable resources. Next year’s signup gives 
farmers and ranchers an opportunity to enroll in CRP for the first time or continue their participation 
for another term. 

Producers may apply by contacting their FSA office. 

 
Enrollment Begins for Agriculture Risk Coverage and Price 
Loss Coverage Programs for 2021 
Agricultural producers can now make elections and enroll in the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) 
and Price Loss Coverage (PLC) programs for the 2021 crop year. The signup period opened 



Tuesday, Oct. 13. These key U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) safety-net programs help 
producers weather fluctuations in either revenue or price for certain crops, and more than $5 billion 
in payments are in the process of going out to producers who signed up for the 2019 crop year. 

Enrollment for the 2021 crop year closes March 15, 2021. 

ARC provides income support payments on historical base acres when actual crop revenue 
declines below a specified guaranteed level. PLC provides income support payments on historical 
base acres when the effective price for a covered commodity falls below its reference price. 

Covered commodities include barley, canola, large and small chickpeas, corn, crambe, flaxseed, 
grain sorghum, lentils, mustard seed, oats, peanuts, dry peas, rapeseed, long grain rice, medium 
and short grain rice, safflower seed, seed cotton, sesame, soybeans, sunflower seed and wheat. 

2021 Elections and Enrollment 
Producers can elect coverage and enroll in crop-by-crop ARC-County or PLC, or ARC-Individual for 
the entire farm, for the 2021 crop year. Although election changes for 2021 are optional, enrollment 
(signed contract) is required for each year of the program. If a producer has a multi-year contract on 
the farm and makes an election change for 2021, it will be necessary to sign a new contract. 

If an election is not submitted by the deadline of March 15, 2021, the election defaults to the current 
election for crops on the farm from the prior crop year. 

For crop years 2022 and 2023, producers will have an opportunity to make new elections during 
those signups. Farm owners cannot enroll in either program unless they have a share interest in the 
farm. 

2019 Crop Year ARC and PLC Payments 
FSA began processing payments last week for 2019 ARC-County (ARC-CO) and PLC on covered 
commodities that met payment triggers on farms enrolled for the 2019 crop year. In addition to the 
$5 billion now in process, FSA anticipates it will issue additional payments by the end of November 
for 2019 commodities covered under ARC-Individual (ARC-IC) and additional commodities that 
trigger PLC and ARC-CO payments for which rates have not yet been published 

Producers who had 2019 covered commodities enrolled in ARC-CO can visit the ARC and PLC 
webpage for payment rates applicable to their county and each covered commodity. For farms and 
covered commodities enrolled in 2019 PLC, the following crops met payment triggers: barley, 
canola, chickpeas (small and large), corn, dry peas, grain sorghum, lentils, long and medium grain 
rice, peanuts, seed cotton and wheat. 

Oats and soybeans did not meet 2019 PLC payment triggers. 

2019 PLC payment rates for the following covered commodities have not been determined: crambe, 
flaxseed, mustard seed, rapeseed, safflower, sesame seed, sunflower seed and temperate 
Japonica rice. Payment rates for these commodities will be announced at a later date. 

Web-Based Decision Tools 
In partnership with USDA, the University of Illinois and Texas A&M University offer web-based 
decision tools to assist producers in making informed, educated decisions using crop data specific 
to their respective farming operations. Tools include: 

• Gardner-farmdoc Payment Calculator, the University of Illinois tool that offers farmers the ability to 
run payment estimate modeling for their farms and counties for ARC-County and PLC. 
• ARC and PLC Decision Tool, the Texas A&M tool allows producers to analyze payment yield 
updates and expected payments for 2021. Producers who have used the tool in the past should see 
their username and much of their farm data already available in the system. 

More Information  
For more information on ARC and PLC, including two online decision tools that assist producers in 



making enrollment and election decisions specific to their operations, visit the ARC and PLC 
webpage. 

For additional questions and assistance, contact your local USDA service center. To locate your 
local FSA office, visit farmers.gov/service-locator. 

 
Signature Policy 
Using the correct signature when doing business with FSA can save time and prevent a delay in 
program benefits. 

The following are FSA signature guidelines:  
• A married woman must sign her given name: Mrs. Mary Doe, not Mrs. John Doe 
• For a minor, FSA requires the minor's signature and one from the minor’s parent 
Note, by signing a document with a minor, the parent is liable for actions of the minor and may be 
liable for refunds, liquidated damages, etc. 
 
When signing on one’s behalf the signature must agree with the name typed or printed on the form 
or be a variation that does not cause the name and signature to be in disagreement. Example - 
John W. Smith is on the form. The signature may be John W. Smith or J.W. Smith or J. Smith. Or 
Mary J. Smith may be signed as Mrs. Mary Joe Smith, M.J. Smith, Mary Smith, etc.  
 
FAXED signatures will be accepted for certain forms and other documents provided the acceptable 
program forms are approved for FAXED signatures. Producers are responsible for the successful 
transmission and receipt of FAXED information.  
 
Examples of documents not approved for FAXED signatures include:  
• Promissory note 
• Assignment of payment 
• Joint payment authorization 
• Acknowledgement of commodity certificate purchase 
 
Spouses may sign documents on behalf of each other for FSA and CCC programs in which either 
has an interest, unless written notification denying a spouse this authority has been provided to the 
county office.  
 
Spouses cannot sign on behalf of each other as an authorized signatory for partnerships, joint 
ventures, corporations or other similar entities. Likewise, a spouse cannot sign a document on 
behalf of the other in order to affirm the eligibility of oneself.  
 
Any member of a general partnership can sign on behalf of the general partnership and bind all 
members unless the Articles of Partnership are more restrictive. Spouses may sign on behalf of 
each other’s individual interest in a partnership, unless notification denying a spouse that authority 
is provided to the county office. Acceptable signatures for general partnerships, joint ventures, 
corporations, estates, and trusts must consist of an indicator “by” or “for” the individual’s name, 
individual’s name and capacity, or individual’s name, capacity, and name of entity. 
 
For additional clarification on proper signatures contact your local FSA office. 

 
Farmers.gov Feature Helps Producers Find Farm Loans that 
Fit Their Operation 
Farmers and ranchers can use the Farm Loan Discovery Tool on farmgers.gov to find information 
on USDA farm loans that may best fit their operations. 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) offers a variety of loan options to help farmers finance their 
operations. From buying land to financing the purchase of equipment, FSA loans can help. 



USDA conducted field research in eight states, gathering input from farmers and FSA farm loan 
staff to better understand their needs and challenges. 

How the Tool Works 
Farmers who are looking for financing options to operate a farm or buy land can answer a few 
simple questions about what they are looking to fund and how much money they need to borrow. 
After submitting their answers, farmers will receive information on farm loans that best fit their 
specific needs. The loan application and additional resources also will be provided. 

Farmers can download application quick guides that outline what to expect from preparing an 
application to receiving a loan decision. There are four guides that cover loans to individuals, 
entities, and youth, as well as information on microloans. The guides include general eligibility 
requirements and a list of required forms and documentation for each type of loan. These guides 
can help farmers prepare before their first USDA service center visit with a loan officer. 

Farmers can access the Farm Loan Discovery Tool by visiting farmers.gov/fund and clicking the 
“Start” button. Follow the prompts and answer five simple questions to receive loan information that 
is applicable to your agricultural operation. The tool is built to run on any modern browser like 
Chrome, Edge, Firefox, or the Safari browser, and is fully functional on mobile devices. It does not 
work in Internet Explorer. 

About Farmers.gov 
In 2018, USDA unveiled farmers.gov, a dynamic, mobile-friendly public website combined with an 
authenticated portal where farmers will be able to apply for programs, process transactions, and 
manage accounts. 

The Farm Loan Discovery Tool is one of many resources on farmers.gov to help connect farmers to 
information that can help their operations. Earlier this year, USDA launched the My Financial 
Information feature, which enables farmers to view their loan information, history, payments, and 
alerts by logging into the website. 

USDA is building farmers.gov for farmers, by farmers. In addition to the interactive farm loan 
features, the site also offers a Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool. Farmers can visit 
farmers.gov/recover/disaster-assistance-tool#step-1 to find disaster assistance programs that can 
help their operation recover from natural disasters. 

For more information visit farmers.gov, 

 
USDA Offers Targeted Farm Loan Funding for Underserved 
Groups and Beginning Farmers 
The USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds producers that FSA offers targeted farm ownership 
and farm operating loans to assist underserved applicants and beginning farmers and ranchers. 

USDA defines underserved applicants as a group whose members have been subjected to racial, 
ethnic, or gender prejudice because of their identity as members of the group without regard to their 
individual qualities. For farm loan program purposes, targeted underserved groups are women, 
African Americans, American Indians and Alaskan Natives, Hispanics and Asians and Pacific 
Islanders. 

Underserved or beginning farmers and ranchers who cannot obtain commercial credit from a bank 
can apply for either FSA direct loans or guaranteed loans. Direct loans are made to applicants by 
FSA. Guaranteed loans are made by lending institutions who arrange for FSA to guarantee the 
loan. FSA can guarantee up to 95 percent of the loss of principal and interest on a loan. The FSA 
guarantee allows lenders to make agricultural credit available to producers who do not meet the 
lender's normal underwriting criteria. 



The direct and guaranteed loan program provides for two types of loans: farm ownership loans and 
farm operating loans. In addition to customary farm operating and ownership loans, FSA offers 
Microloans through the direct loan program. Microloans focus on the financing needs of small, 
beginning farmer, niche, and non-traditional farm operations. Microloans are available for both 
ownership and operating finance needs. To learn more about microloans, visit 
fsa.usda.gov/microloans. 

To qualify as a beginning producer, the individual or entity must meet the eligibility requirements 
outlined for direct or guaranteed loans. Individuals and all entity members must have operated a 
farm for less than 10 years. Applicants must materially or substantially participate in the operation. 

For more information on FSA’s farm loan programs and targeted underserved and beginning farmer 
guidelines, contact your local Service Center or visit fsa.usda.gov/farmloans. 

 

Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to attend or participate in this 
meeting/function/event should contact their local County Executive Director or Rhonda O’Guinn at 
501-301-3018, (TDD# or Federal Relay Service at 1-800-877-8339, and rhonda.oguinn@usda.gov). 

 
USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, 
write: USDA, Office of the Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 
Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer 
Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice users). 
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